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P.O. BOX 675 ▪ 61750 CHOLLITA ROAD ▪ JOSHUA TREE ▪ CALIFORNIA 92252 

TELEPHONE (760) 366-8438    FAX (760) 366-9528    E-MAIL  jbwd@jbwd.com 
 

JOSHUA BASIN WATER DISTRICT 
REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

WEDNESDAY JANUARY 5, 2011  7:00 PM 
61750 CHOLLITA ROAD, JOSHUA TREE, CA  92252 

 
AGENDA 

 
 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER 
 

 2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

 3. DETERMINATION OF QUORUM 
 

 4. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 

 5. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

 
Pg.   1-2 
Pg.    3 
Pg.   4-5 
Pg.   6-7 
Pg.  8-39 
 

6. CONSENT CALENDAR 
A. Approve Minutes October 20, 2010 Regular Board Meeting 
B. Approve Minutes October 29, 2010 Special Board Meeting 
C. Approve Minutes November 17, 2010 Regular Board Meeting 
D. Approve Minutes December 15, 2010 Regular Board Meeting 
E. Approve Financial Report for November 2010 
 

Pg. 40-41 7. CONSIDER APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION 11-866 AUTHORIZING SIGNERS WITH 
US BANK 
Recommend that the Board approve the resolution. 
 

Pg.   42 8. STRATEGIC PLANNING WORKSHOP 
Recommend that the Board set a date for the annual strategic planning workshop and 
authorize staff to retain a facilitator to assist in the planning process, at a cost not to exceed 
$2,000. 
 

 9. PRESENTATION BY STAFF ON PROCEDURES FOR RESPONDING TO SERVICE 
LINE AND MAINLINE LEAKS 
Information only. 
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Pg. 43-45 

 
 
 

10. 

 
 
 
PROJECT PRIORITY LIST 
 

 11. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 

 12. GENERAL MANAGER REPORT 
 

 13. DIRECTORS COMMENTS/REPORTS 
 

 14. CLOSED SESSION 
1.  CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL - EXISTING LITIGATION 
At this time, the Board will go into Closed Session to confer with Legal Counsel on existing 
litigation pursuant to subdivision (a) of Government Code Section 54956.9.  (Re Joshua 
Basin Water District v. Robert Ellis, San Bernardino Superior Court - Joshua Tree District, 
Case No. CIVMS 900168). 
  
2.  CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL - POTENTIAL LITIGATION 
At this time, the Board with go into Closed Session to confer with Legal Counsel on a matter 
of potential litigation pursuant to subdivision (c) of Government Coder Section 54956.9. 
(one matter - unidentified). 
 

 15. REPORT ON CLOSED SESSION ITEMS 
 

 16. ADJOURNMENT 
 

 
The Board of Directors reserves the right to take action on items reserved for discussion only.  
 
INFORMATION 
During either "Public Comment” Item, please use the podium microphone.  State your name and have your 
information prepared and be ready to provide your comments to the Board.  The District is interested and appreciates 
your comments.  A 3-minute time limit may be imposed.  Thank you. 
Any person with a disability who requires accommodation in order to participate in this meeting should telephone 
Joshua Basin Water District at (760) 366-8438, at least 48 hours prior to the meeting in order to make a request for a 
disability-related modification or accommodation. 
 
Materials related to an item on this Agenda submitted to the Board of Directors after distribution of the agenda packet 
are available for public inspection in the District’s office located at 61750 Chollita Road, Joshua Tree, California 
92252 during normal business hours. 



 

                         1                                                 Regular Meeting of October 20, 2010 

 
JOSHUA BASIN WATER DISTRICT 

Minutes of the 
REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

October 20, 2010 
 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER    7:05 PM 
 
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  Led by Victoria Fuller 
 
3. DETERMINATION OF QUORUM: By roll-call: 
       Bill Long  Present 
       Mickey Luckman Present 
       Mike Reynolds           Present 
       Steven Whitman Present 
       Gary Wilson  Present 
 
 STAFF PRESENT:   Joe Guzzetta, General Manager 
      Susan Greer, Assistant GM/Controller 
 
 CONSULTANTS:   Kathleen Radnich, Public Information Consultant 
 
 GUESTS: 9   
 
4. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
MSC Long/Whitman 5/0 to approve the agenda for the Regular Meeting of October 20, 2010. 
 

5. PUBLIC COMMENT 
Al Marquez of Joshua Tree disputed statements by Director Whitman concerning District expenditures 

and projects. 
Gary Lovelace of Joshua Tree spoke to dispute campaign information being circulated by candidate Mike 

Luhrs.  
 
6. CONSENT CALENDAR 
MSC Long/Reynolds 5/0 to approve the minutes of the Regular meeting of October 6, 2010 and to 

approve the financial report for September 2010. 
 
7. REPORT ON PUBLIC OUTREACH ACTIVITIES 
Public Information Consultant Kathleen Radnich presented an update on District public outreach 

activities:  An article about the Joshua Tree Water Wise Demonstration Garden was published in 
the Sun Runner; Docents will give garden tours during the local art tour weekends, and a banner 
advertising the garden will be placed on the Benson Realty building at Park Boulevard and 
Highway 62. The District booth at the Farmers Market is continuing.  JBWD hosts The ABCs of 
Water on November 18th at 5:30 pm. Ms. Radnich demonstrated a low-flow showerhead and 
faucet display that is being used for public presentations.  

 
8. PROJECT PRIORITY LIST 
The Board and staff reviewed the project list.  Director Long commented on the need to proceed with 

property acquisition for future reservoirs and the telemetry chlorination analyzer project. He stated 
that earthquake shut-off valves should be considered a high priority 

 
9. PUBLIC COMMENT 
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                         2                                                 Regular Meeting of October 20, 2010 

None. 
 
10. GENERAL MANAGER REPORT 
None. 
 
11. DIRECTORS COMMENTS/REPORTS 
Director Long asked the public to consider all candidates carefully and vote in the upcoming election. 
Vice-President Reynolds wished luck to all the candidates in the upcoming election. He reported on 

attending the Association of San Bernardino County Special Districts (ASBCSD) meeting on 
October 18, where one of the topics was transparency in government agencies. He stated that this 
is a topic that he feels strongly about, especially concerning compensation to Board members; he 
proposed that the District increase transparency by posting information on Directors’ participation 
at authorized training sessions and meetings, and compensation paid by the District. He noted that 
this information is already available to the public. He suggested possibly agendizing the topic for 
further discussion on an upcoming agenda. 

President Luckman urged voters to study the candidates and suggested viewing the DVD of the Joshua 
Basin Water District candidates forum, available at the Joshua Tree library. 

 
12. ADJOURNMENT 7:47 PM 
MSC  Reynolds/Long 5/0 to adjourn the October 20, 2010 Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors. 
 
Respectfully submitted; 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Joe Guzzetta, General Manager 
 
The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors is scheduled for Wednesday November 3, 2010 at 

7:00 pm. 
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                         1                                                 Special Meeting of October 29, 2010 

 
JOSHUA BASIN WATER DISTRICT 

Minutes of the 
SPECIAL MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

October 29, 2010  
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 

 
10:00 AM 

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

       

3. DETERMINATION OF QUORUM: Mickey Luckman 
Bill Long 
Mike Reynolds 
Steven Whitman 
Gary Wilson 

 
STAFF PRESENT: Joe Guzzetta, General Manager 

Terry Spurrier, HR/Administrative Services Supervisor 
Keith Faul, GIS Coordinator 
 

 
GUESTS 10 

 
4. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
MSC Long/Reynolds 5/0 to approve the agenda October 29, 2010 Special Meeting of the Board of 

Directors. 
 
5. WEBINAR:  CALIFORNIA WATER LAW UPDATE:  RIGHTS, TRANSFERS AND 

SUPPLY ASSESSMENTS 
The webinar was viewed by all present. 
 
6. PUBLIC COMMENT 
None. 
 
7. CLOSED SESSION 
There was no closed session. 
 
8. ADJOURNMENT 11:55 AM 
MSC Long/Whitman 5/0 to adjourn the October 29, 2010 Special Meeting of the Board of Directors. 
 

Respectfully submitted; 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Joe Guzzetta, General Manager 
The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors is scheduled for  
Wednesday November 3, 2010 at 7:00 pm. 
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                         1                                                 Regular Meeting of November 3, 2010 

 
JOSHUA BASIN WATER DISTRICT 

Minutes of the 
REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

November 17, 2010 
 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER 
 

7:00 PM 

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

Led by: Deborah Bollinger 

3. DETERMINATION OF QUORUM: Mickey Luckman 
Bill Long 
Mike Reynolds 
Steven Whitman 
Gary Wilson 

 
STAFF PRESENT: Joe Guzzetta, General Manager 

Susan Greer, Assistant General Manager/Controller 
Keith Faul, GIS Coordinator 
 

 
            CONSULTANTS PRESENT: Deborah Bollinger, Conservation Consultant 

Kathleen Radnich, Public Outreach Consultant 
 

GUESTS 11 
 
4. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
MSC Long/Whitman 5/0 to approve the agenda of the November 17, 2010 Regular Meeting of the Board 

of Directors. 
 
5. PUBLIC COMMENT 
None. 
 
6. REJECTION OF ROBERT ELLIS DAMAGES CLAIM 
General Manager Guzzetta gave a report recommending that the Board deny the claim of Robert Ellis. 

The Board took the following action: 
MSC Whitman/Long 5/0 to approve staff recommendation to reject a claim from Robert Ellis for alleged 

damages. 
 
7. PROPOSITION 26 INFORMATION 
Assistant General Manager/Controller Greer reported on the recently-approved state proposition 26 

which redefines many “fees” as “taxes”.  Taxes require voter approval.  A review of JBWD 
“fees” shows that all are exempt from Proposition 26, and can remain classified as “fees”. 
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8. PUBLIC OUTREACH CONSULTANT REPORT 
Kathleen Radnich, Public Outreach Consultant, reported on The ABCs of Water being hosted by the 

District on November 18. She showed the directional banner for the Water Wise Demonstration 
that will be placed on the Benson Realty building on Highway 62 at Park Boulevard. She reported 
on activities planned for Farmers Market, special events at neighborhood gatherings, and 
workshops with youth groups such as Girl Scouts.  She reported that docents are initiating 
fundraising for the shade pavilion in the garden. She noted various articles featuring the garden. 
The District website is being reviewed for updating; the District will host a landscape workshop 
on February 12; activities with school science classes will begin February. 

 
9. PROJECT PRIORITY LIST 
There were no questions regarding the Project Priority list. 
      
10. PUBLIC COMMENT 
None. 
 
11. GENERAL MANAGER REPORT 
GM Guzzetta reported that over 90% of all valves and hydrants have been systematically exercised and 

logged into electronic files. The agreement with Hi Desert Medical Center for a wastewater 
package treatment plant is being finalized for presentation to the Board. 

 
12. DIRECTOR COMMENTS/REPORTS 
Vice President Reynolds reported on attending the Association of San Bernardino County Special 

Districts meeting. Director Whitman reported on attending a Mojave Water Agency orientation 
meeting.  Director Long Reported on attending the Mojave Water Agency Board meeting.  
President Luckman reported attending the Association of San Bernardino County Special 
Districts meeting. 

 
13. ADJOURNMENT 7:45 PM 
MSC Long/Whitman 5/0 to adjourn the November 17, 2010 Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors. 
 

Respectfully submitted; 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Joe Guzzetta, General Manager 
 

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors is scheduled for Wednesday December 1, 2010 at 
7:00 pm. 
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JOSHUA BASIN WATER DISTRICT 

Minutes of the 
REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS  

December 15, 2010 
 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER 
 

7:00 PM 

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

Led by: Jay St. Gaudens 

3. DETERMINATION OF QUORUM: Bill Long 
Mickey Luckman 
Mike Luhrs 
Mike Reynolds 
Gary Wilson 

 

STAFF PRESENT: Joe Guzzetta, General Manager 
Susan Greer, Assistant General Manager/Controller 
Terry Spurrier, HR/Administrative Services Supervisor 
Keith Faul, GIS Coordinator 

 

CONSULTANTS PRESENT: Gil Granito, District Counsel 
Paul Messner, Messner & Hadley 
Deborah Bollinger, Conservation Consultant 
Kathleen Radnich, Public Outreach Consultant 
 

 

GUESTS 17 
 

4. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
MSC Long/Reynolds 5/0 to approve the agenda for the December 15, 2010 meeting of the Board of Directors. 
 

5. COMMENTS BY DEPARTING DIRECTOR 
Former Director Steven Whitman reviewed his tenure on the JBWD Citizens Advisory Committee and the 

Board of Directors as a very enjoyable and worthwhile experience. 
 

6. APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION 10-865 IN APPRECIATION OF STEVEN WHITMAN 
President Luckman read the resolution in appreciation of outgoing Director Steven Whitmen. 
MSC Reynolds/Long 5/0 to approve staff recommendation to adopt Resolution #10-865 in Appreciation of 

Steven Whitman.      
 

7. PUBLIC COMMENT 
Al Marquez of Joshua Tree congratulated the two recently elected Board members.  Barbara Delph of Joshua 

Tree thanked Steven Whitman for his service on the Board and other service to the community. Jay St. 
Gaudens reported on his attendance at the meeting of the Twentynine Palms City Council. 

 

8. CONSENT CALENDAR 
MSC Long/Reynolds 5/0 to approve the Minutes of the November 3, 2010 Regular Board Meeting; and to 

approve the Financial Report for October 2010 
 

9. REPORT ON DISTRICT AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FYE 06 30 2010 
Assistant General Manager/Controller Susan Greer introduced Paul Messner, District auditor, who reported the 

findings of the 2009/2010 fiscal year audit.  The District has prepared an unqualified “clean” annual 
report accurately reflecting the District’s financial position.  Revenues increased slightly and expenses 
decreased slightly.  The District added about $1.8 million in assets and reduced debt by $638,000. No 
major adjustments were required.  
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Mr. Messner answered several questions from Board members and community members.  The Board 
commended AGM Greer and the staff for the excellent report. 

MSC Reynolds/Long 5/0 to approve staff recommendation to approve the audited financial statement report for 
fiscal year ending 06/30/2010. 

 
10. SELECTION OF BOARD PRESIDENT AND VICE PRESIDENT 

 

Director Long nominated Mickey Luckman to serve another term as President: 
MSC Long/Reynolds 5/0 to elect Mickey Luckman to serve as President of the Board for 2011. 
President Luckman nominated Mike Reynolds to serve another term as Vice President: 
MSC Luckman/Long 5/0 to elect Mike Reynolds to serve as Vice President of the Board for 2011. 
 

11. APPOINTMENT OF BOARD REPRESENTATIVES TO MOJAVE WATER AGENCY, 
MORONGO BASIN PIPELINE COMMISSION, AND ASSOCIATION OF THE SAN 
BERNARDINO COUNTY SPECIAL DISTRICTS 

President Luckman appointed Director Long to serve on the Morongo Basin Pipeline commission; she selected 
Vice President Reynolds to represent the District at the Association of San Bernardino County Special 
Districts, where he will be considered for membership on the ASBCSD Board.  President Luckman will 
arrange for attendance at the Mojave Water Agency Board meetings. 

 

12. PUBLIC COMMENT 
Gary Lovelace of Joshua Tree commented on misinformation being circulated about the District.   
 
13. GENERAL MANAGER REPORT 
Director Luhrs asked why H20 Plus was not allowed to submit a proposal for a District project. GM Guzzetta 

responded that they were not prohibited from submitting a bid. Director Luhrs submitted a list of 
questions and requests for information to the General Manager.   

 
14. DIRECTOR COMMENTS/REPORTS 
Vice President Reynolds reported on his attendance at the Association of California Water Agencies Fall 

Conference; completion of ethics training and attendance at the Association of San Bernardino County 
Special Districts Meeting. 

President Luckman reported on attending the Association of California Water Agencies Fall Conference, and 
completing ethics training at Mojave Water Agency. 

 
15. CLOSED SESSION 

Conference with legal counsel – potential litigation; pursuant to subdivision (c) of Government 
Code Section 54956.9 for the purpose of deciding whether to initiate litigation (one matter – 
unidentified). 

The Board adjourned to Closed Session at 7:42 pm and returned to open session at 8:08 pm.  District Counsel 
Gil Granito reported that, with associate counsel, one matter of potential litigation had been discussed.  
Director Luhrs had recused himself. The remaining Directors voted 4/0 to initiate litigation against the 
unidentified party. 

 

16. ADJOURNMENT 8:10 PM 
MSC Long/Reynolds 5/0 to adjourn the December 15, 2010 Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors. 

Respectfully submitted; 
 
 
 
___________________________________ 
Joe Guzzetta, General Manager 

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors is scheduled for Wednesday January 5, 2011 at 7:00 pm. 
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Project Priority List 
 
PROJECTS NEARING COMPLETION 
Personnel Policy Manual (Joe Guzzetta) 
This will be considered during labor negotiations this year. 
 
PROJECTS UNDERWAY 
Update Urban Water Management Plan (Joe Guzzetta – Year 1) 
Contract was awarded to Kennedy Jenks at the August 4th 2010 Board meeting. State law  requires this 
update to be completed by July 1, 2011. 
Property Acquisition for Future Water Facilities (Joe Guzzetta – Year 1) 
The Master Plan identifies 27 to 37 million gallons of additional reservoir storage that will be needed 
to operate the District in the future.  Staff proposes to begin acquiring the land before the most ideal 
parcels are developed, especially for reservoirs which are constrained by altitude, proximity to the 
existing system, and other considerations. Potential sites are under evaluation. 
Recharge Basin & Pipeline Project  (Joe Guzzetta) 
Property has been purchased.  Monitoring well has been installed. Final design contract was awarded 
to Krieger & Stewart Engineers at August 4th Board meeting. Construction is contingent on Proposition 
84 and other funding. 
Final Phase of 4” Pipe Replacement  (Joe Guzzetta, Joe Bocanegra, Keith Faul) 
Priorities have been established. 15,000’ of pipeline has been designed with 60,000’ yet to be 
designed.  Completion design and construction of this project is pending a financial strategy to be 
considered by the Board. 
Record Archival System  (Susan Greer – Year 1) 
Staff had second presentation. This will eventually enable the District to maintain more electronic files 
for easier access and less physical storage. 
 
PROJECTS COMPLETED 
Well #16   (Randy Little)   
The well has been completed and is permitted by Department of Health Services. 
Hot Master + Backup Computer – SCADA (Randy Little – Year 1) 
Complete. This computer provides backup to the Telemetry System.   
 
PROJECTS NOT BEGUN:  YEAR 1 
Develop/Update Board Policies and Procedures (Susan Greer) 
Update 3030 Plan (Joe Guzzetta) 
Staff intends to solicit proposals for this project. 
Election to Charge Private Wells for Replacement Water 
Attorney is reviewing election options. 
Fire Cabinet for Maps (Keith Faul – Year 1) 
Custom Software Programming  (Susan Greer/Keith Faul – Year 1) 
Adds lacking features to the District’s main software program, such as reports or functions, and 
specific items not yet identified. 
Conduct Fee Study/Update Rate Study (Susan Greer – Year 1)  
Miscellaneous fees are being developed based upon resources used; staff, vehicle, equipment, etc. A rate study 
update will determine what rate changes are needed in the next several years to maintain services.  
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LAFCO Mandatory Municipal Services Review (Joe Guzzetta – Year 1) 
State law requires LAFCO to conduct a review of each agency’s boundaries and services (at agency 
cost) to determine the appropriateness and to recommend any changes. LAFCO will conduct a hearing 
on January 19. 
GIS Server for Field Login (Keith Faul – Year 1) 
Field crew will receive laptop computers to be used in the field for more accuracy and efficiency.  This 
server is needed in order to connect to the GIS system. 
Field Laptop Computers (Keith Faul – Year 1) 
Storage Bays for Rock, Sand, Asphalt (Jim Corbin – Year 1) 
This will allow for more orderly storage of rock, sand, and asphalt which are used regularly in normal 
district operations. 
Hauling Station Coin/Card Reader – Under Study (Jim Corbin – Year 1) 
Staff is considering a system to enable selling of water at the hauling station.  
Pressure Reducing Station Replace/Refurbishment (Randy Little – Years 1-2) 
Assess and overhaul or replace PRV/PSV/Altitude valve over a three year period.  Twelve in use, one 
completed.   
 
PROJECTS NOT BEGUN:  YEAR 2 
Carpet for Office (Terry Spurrier – Year 2) 
D31 New Booster Pumps and Housing (Randy Little – Year 2) 
The pumps at this booster station operate at a low efficiency rate such that it is timely to replace them. 
Chlorine Analyzers With Telemetry Programming (Randy Little – Year 2) 
Install analyzers to monitor chlorine residual at up to four remote sites. 
Flow Meter Refurbishment (Randy Little – Year 2) 
Four remaining flow meters (2 this year) with digital displays and telemetry plus DTS programming. 
Asphalt Installation Equipment – Under Study (Jim Corbin – Year 2) 
Pipe Holder (Jim Corbin – Year 2) 
The District stores small amounts of plastic pipe for repairs.  There is nowhere out of the sun to do so.  
Over time the pipe can deteriorate when exposed to the sun.  This will provide shade. 
Altitude Valves at C2B, SCADA Electric Controls C1 and C3 Tanks (Randy Little – Year 2) 
These valves will prevent the overflowing of the C Zone tanks. 
Space Needs Assessment for Office Building Addition (Joe Guzzetta – Year 2 (per Board deferral) 
A needs assessment will determine how much space the District needs for an Emergency Operations 
Center in order to apply for grant construction funds. This item was discussed at the August 4, 2010 
Board meeting, and deferred. 
Relocate C2 Tank & J Booster (Randy Little – Years 2-3) 
This project has been designed and would relocate a 500,000 gallon tank from the C Zone where it is 
no longer needed to the H Zone where it is severely needed.  The project was deferred pending 
funding. 
System Reliability Upgrade for Hospital and County Complex; C, B and D3 zones (Jim Corbin – 
Years 2-3) 
This entire area has one single water supply feed.  It does not have a redundant water supply for 
emergency situations.  Staff has proposed a secondary “emergency” source. 
 
PROJECTS NOT BEGUN:  YEAR 3 
Security (Motion Sensors) at Shop and Well 10 (Randy Little – Year 3) 
This would provide security to an expanded area at the shop.   
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EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS PROJECTS:  (Postponed to determine funding 
potential) 
Well 10 and 14 Soft Start Bypass – Generator Controls  (Randy Little – Year 1)  
The new 600 KW generators need this equipment in order to operate properly at the two largest 
producing wells. 
Earthquake Shutoff Valves for Three Tanks (Randy Little – Year 1) 
Currently, if a pipe from a reservoir is broken the entire reservoir can be drained unless a valve is 
manually located and shut off. This will provide automatic shutoff in case of earthquake to the two 
major C tanks and the B tank serving the hospital. 
Transfer Switches at Remaining Booster Sites (Randy Little – Year 1) 
The switches are needed in order to be able to use the emergency generators at the pump stations. 
Large Meter Bypasses (Jim Corbin – Year 1) 
Currently, in order to test or remove a large meter, the service needs to be disconnected.  This is a 
serious problem for some large meters such as the hospital.  The bypass will allow the meter to be 
removed and replaced without discontinuing service. 
Emergency Supplies (Rick Cook – Years 1-2) 
These include food, water, cots, etc. for serious emergencies for employees. 
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